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MINUTES 

CHURCHILL COUNTY PLANNING COMMISSION 
October 10, 2012 

 

Chairman Richardson called the regular meeting of the Churchill County Planning 

Commission to order at 7:00 p.m. in the Churchill County Administration Complex, 155 

North Taylor Street, County Commission Chambers, Fallon, Nevada. 

PLANNING STAFF PRESENT: CIVIL D.A. STAFF PRESENT: 

Terri Pereira, Assistant Planner Craig Mingay, Deputy District Attorney 

Debi Kissick, Recording Secretary 

Roll Call. 
Present: Chairman Stuart Richardson, Vice Chairman Tom Lammel, Member Deanna Diehl, 

Member Charlotte Louis, Member Shawn Kohltfarber, Member Doug Hill, Member Cari 

Norcutt. 

CALL TO ORDER 
Chairman Richardson explained the procedures for scheduled agenda items and verified 

with the Recording Secretary that the agenda had been properly posted and that notification 

was sent to all landowners in accordance with NRS and the Churchill County Code.  Then he 

asked for any changes to the agenda.  The recording secretary stated that there were none. 

*Public Comments 

Chairman Richardson asked for any public comments for anything not listed on tonight’s 

agenda.  There were none. 

MINUTES 
September 12, 2012 Planning Commission Meeting - Motion: To approve the 12 

September 2012 Minutes as written, Action: Approve, Moved by Member Charlotte Louis, 

Seconded by Member Shawn Kohltfarber, Vote: Motion carried by unanimous roll call vote 

(summary: Yes = 7). 

OLD BUSINESS 
1. The following Temporary Use Permits for a manufactured home or RV to be used on a 

temporary basis for hardship situation were acted upon: 

Robert & Rebecca Stanard – 5780 Workman Road, 008-071-42, Origination Date 11/13/02, 

for a caregiver to reside in 

Chairman Richardson asked for any comments or questions regarding this request; there 

were none. 

Motion: To renew the temporary use permit for Mr. and Mrs. Stanard at 5780 Workman 

Road for one year based on the information provided in the renewal application, Action: 

Approve, Moved by Member Shawn Kohltfarber, Seconded by Member Charlotte Louis, 

Vote: Motion carried by unanimous roll call vote (summary: Yes = 7). 

Earl D. Dushane – 3305 Lone Tree Road, 006-541-43, Origination Date 11/12/03 for Earl to 

reside in so his children can reside in the main home as a caretaker 

Chairman Richardson asked for any comments or questions regarding this request; there 

were none. 
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Motion: To renew the temporary use permit for Mr. Dushane 3305 Lone Tree Road for one 

year based on the information provided in the renewal application, he will be 99 this year.  

And, when the mobile home is no longer needed, that it be removed from the property, 

Action: Approve, Moved by Member Charlotte Louis, Seconded by Member Cari Norcutt, 

Vote: Motion carried by unanimous roll call vote (summary: Yes = 7). 

Sterling R. Mullins – 3389 Sorensen Court, 006-435-02, Origination Date 11/10/04, for his 

mom to reside in an RV on their property 

Chairman Richardson asked for any comments or questions regarding this request; there 

were none. 

Motion: To renew the temporary use permit for Mr. Mullins at 3389 Sorensen Court for one 

year based on the information provided in the renewal application.  And, when the mobile 

home is no longer needed, that it be removed from the property, Action: Approve, Moved by 

Member Charlotte Louis, Seconded by Member Cari Norcutt, Vote: Motion carried by 

unanimous roll call vote (summary: Yes = 7). 

Michael & Dawn Roberts – 5000 Lone Tree Road, 006-436-13, Origination Date 11/14/07, 

for her aging parents to reside in an RV on their property  

Chairman Richardson asked for any comments or questions regarding this request; there 

were none. 

Motion: To renew the temporary use permit for Mr. & Mrs. Roberts at 5000 Lone Tree Road 

for one year based on the information provided in the renewal application.  And, when the 

mobile home is no longer needed, that it be removed from the property, Action: Approve, 

Moved by Member Doug Hill, Seconded by Member Cari Norcutt, Vote: Motion carried by 

unanimous roll call vote (summary: Yes = 7). 

Marlene Fischer – 1200 Soda Lake Road, 008-211-18, Origination Date 11/09/11 for her 

daughter, Cynthia Eason to reside in 

Chairman Richardson asked for any comments or questions regarding this request; there 

were none. 

Motion: To renew the temporary use permit for Ms. Fischer at 1200 Soda Lake Road for one 

year based on the information provided in the renewal application.  And, when the mobile 

home is no longer needed, that it be removed from the property, Action: Approve, Moved by 

Member Deanna Diehl, Seconded by Member Cari Norcutt, Vote: Motion carried by 

unanimous roll call vote (summary: Yes = 7).   

Robert Baker – 660 Union Lane, 006-811-50, Origination Date 11/09/11 for his 82-year old 

mother to reside in 

Chairman Richardson asked for any comments or questions regarding this request; there 

were none. 

Motion: To renew the temporary use permit for Mr. Baker at 660 Union Lane for one year 

based on the information provided in the renewal application, that the applicant’s mother is 82 

now.  And, when the mobile home is no longer needed, that it be removed from the property, 

Action: Approve, Moved by Member Doug Hill, Seconded by Member Cari Norcutt, Vote: 

Motion carried by unanimous roll call vote (summary: Yes = 7). 

PUBLIC HEARINGS 
7:07 p.m. DENVER NYGREN - An application for a special use permit for property 

located at 6400 Stillwater Road, Assessor’s Parcel Number 007-572-12 consisting of 78.75 

acres with 76 acres of water righted property in the A-10 land use district.  The applicant is 
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applying for a special use permit under section 16.08.150.D to rebuild automobiles and then 

sell them online from the property.  The applicant proposes to have no more than four 

vehicles at one time on the property for this business.  He is in the process of obtaining the 

necessary permits from the DMV. 

Denver Nygren of 6400 Stillwater Road said he will only use the two-car garage behind the 

house to work on automobiles that have been in a collision, fix them up and then sell them 

over the internet.  He said he was working on getting his DMV permit to be allowed to sell 

more than three vehicles per year and he has to get this permit before he can get his business 

license. 

Chairman Richardson asked Mr. Nygren if he had any experience doing this; Mr. Nygren 

said he had been doing this for the past six or seven years, he was not aware he needed 

anything from the County. 

Chairman Richardson asked for any public comments or questions.  There being none, he 

turned the discussion over to the Planning Commission. 

Vice Chairman Lammel had the following comments and questions for Mr. Nygren: 

1.  Thank you for coming before us tonight.  I do know a little bit about auto repairs.  You 

stated in the application that you would remove the parts that need to be painted and send 

them out.  Do you intend to paint that part in your shop?  And if you do, do you have a 

legal paint booth to do that in?  Mr. Nygren responded, I do not have a paint booth.  I 

have a guy in Reno that has a paint booth and body shop does that work for me. 

2. So you will haul the parts to Reno?  Mr. Nygren said yes.  I usually work on Toyota 

Priuses and hybrids; you take off the bent parts, buy the new parts and take them in to get 

painted and then put the new part on. 

3. Will the vehicles have branded titles when you’re through with them? Mr. Nygren said 

yes. 

4. You will continue with the branded title and not ship them to Texas or wherever to 

remove that?  Mr. Nygren said no, you cannot remove the branded title from a car.  

5. You will repair two or three cars a month and then sell them on line.  You don’t plan to 

park them out on Stillwater Road with a big “For Sale” sign, correct?  Mr. Nygren said 

no, I have put one or two out there before, but I will not be doing that. 

6. I‘m sure you read the Staff report.  If we were to put in some stipulations that you take 

care of the oils and fluids, and junk parts, so you don’t junk up the property, or no painting 

of cars or car parts will be allowed without an approved paint booth, which is quite 

expensive and regulated by the state, will that be a problem?  Mr. Nygren said no and 

added that he does not have room for a paint booth right now. 

 Member Louis noted, you mentioned that you work on Priuses.  What do you do about the 

battery if one of those Priuses has been in an accident?  Mr. Nygren said usually the batteries 

are located under the passenger seat and there is no damage.  But if there were damage to the 

battery I would take them to the recycle center, because you can recycle them. 

Member Kohltfarber asked for clarification as to whether the internet sales are only to sell 

the vehicles, not to acquire new automobiles to repair for the business.  How big is the auto 

repair side of the business; is it just for repairing and selling or do you repair vehicles for 

friends, etc. like a regular repair shop?  Mr. Nygren explained, I buy the vehicles from 

insurance auctions in Reno and turn around and sell them.  I try to pick up a vehicle every 

couple of weeks.  Once I’ve fixed a vehicle I try to sell it, but I have to run the title through 
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my name.  The DMV checks every title that has been in my name and once you have more 

than three a year you have to apply for the dealer license. 

Vice Chairman Lammel addressed the findings of fact necessary for issuing a special use 

permit. 

1. How much traffic do you think you will generate on Stillwater Road?  Mr. Nygren said 

he put that it would be no impact because it is just him.  He has a truck and trailer coming 

and going every week but he does not have anybody coming out to the property. 

2. You stated in the application that you would close at 7 pm, so you will not be operating at 

night, so you will not be creating glare or noise interrupting the evening.  You might make 

a little noise during the daytime hours though. 

3. For the record, how close is your nearest neighbor?  Mr. Nygren said they only have one 

close neighbor, about 400-500 feet away.   The other neighbor is on the other side of the 

70-acre parcel. 

4. You outlined in the application that you will take care of all the hazardous materials, such 

as oil, antifreeze and brake fluids.  Correct?   Mr. Nygren said yes. 

5. You will also get all of your county licenses, correct?  Mr. Nygren said he already had his 

state license, LLC, and federal tax ID.  He just needs the County license and DMV dealer 

license. 

6. I think the necessary findings have been made for a small privately owned repair and sales 

business to be situated in an agricultural area.  I don’t think there will be any adverse 

impact to anybody else. 

Member Hill thanked Mr. Nygren for all of the information and for bringing new business 

into the county without negatively impacting the environment. 

Motion: Based on the information provided in the application and heard tonight, it appears 

that the application for a special use permit for an auto repair and sales operation at 6400 

Stillwater Road meets the criteria of Churchill County Code.  The traffic impact will be 

minimal and there will be no environmental impacts.  Therefore I move to approve the 

application subject to the following conditions: 

• Acquisition of a Churchill County business license; 

• Used fluids will be stored in containers and disposed of properly; 

• Broken parts and junk will be disposed of  properly and not stockpiled on site; 

• No vehicles will be displayed for sale on the property; 

• Acquisition of required state permits; and 

• Compliance with Churchill County Code. 

Action: Approve, Moved by Member Doug Hill, Seconded by Member Deanna Diehl. 

Vice Chairman Lammel said he would like to amend the motion. Motion: To amend the 

motion to add a condition that no painting of vehicles or parts of vehicles will be allowed 

without an approved paint booth, Action: Amend, Moved by Vice Chairman Lammel.  There 

being no further discussion, Chairman Richardson called for a vote. Vote: Motion carried 

by unanimous roll call vote (summary: Yes = 7). 

Chairman Richardson thanked Mr. Nygren and advised him that there is a ten-day appeal 

period and to contact the Planning Department for further permitting procedures. 

Public Comments 

Chairman Richardson asked for any public comments for anything not listed on tonight’s 

agenda.  There were none. 

Planning Department update regarding current issues 
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Associate Planner Pereira had the following updates: 

1. The County received a $192,000 grant from Department of Defense to do a Joint Land 

Use Study (JLUS) with the Navy, the County, the BLM, and all the other jurisdictions. 

Rather than us doing it we put out a Request for Proposals for a consultant company to do 

it.  We received five proposals and we went over those last week; the top three were 

interviewed.  We are recommending to the Board of County Commissioners that they hire 

a company called Matrix Design Group, from Fair Oaks, California.  They have done 20 

JLUS’s nation-wide, several of which were in small agricultural communities in the west 

(Montana, California, Idaho).  We thought they were the most qualified.  Hopefully that 

will be approved at the October 17
th

 County Commission meeting. 

2. Tomorrow begins interviews for the five contenders for the Planning Director position.  

Hopefully within a week or so we will have a decision on that and perhaps the person will 

start sometime in November. 

3. The Board scheduled Bill 2012-F without the geothermal portion in it.  You had requested 

that we send copies of the revised geothermal regulations to the geothermal companies 

and we received several comments.  So we will have to revamp that with the input of the 

industry. 

Cari Norcutt commented that we have been fairly lucky things slowed down since Eleanor 

started her new position—often times that isn’t the case. 

Doug Hill complimented the Planning Department staff for doing an excellent job in keeping 

things going and preparing everything for the Planning Commission meetings. 

 

ADJOURNMENT 
There being no further business to come before the Planning Commission, Chairman 

Richardson adjourned the meeting at 7:22 p.m. 

 

Respectfully submitted, 

 

 

 

Debi Kissick 

Recording Secretary 
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